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Summary of findings

Overall summary

This inspection took place on the 27 July 2017 and was unannounced. 

1 Uppingham Gardens is a care home which is registered to provide care (without nursing) for up to seven 
people with a learning disability. At the time of the inspection there were six people living in the home. The 
home is a large detached building situated on a housing estate on the outskirts of Reading. It is located near
to local amenities and public transport. 

There was a registered manager for the service. A registered manager is a person who has registered with 
the Care Quality Commission to manage the service. Like registered providers, they are 'registered persons'.  
Registered persons have legal responsibility for meeting the requirements in the Health and Social Care Act 
2008 and associated Regulations about how the service is run. The registered manager was also registered 
at another nearby home run by the provider organisation. She split her time between the two homes but 
was always available for advice and support.

The recruitment and selection process ensured people were supported by staff of good character. There was
a sufficient amount of qualified and trained staff to meet people's needs safely. Staff knew how to recognise 
and report any concerns they had about the care and welfare of people to protect them from abuse. 

People were provided with effective care from a core of dedicated staff who had received support through 
supervision, staff meetings and training. People's care plans detailed how they wanted their needs to be 
met. Risk assessments identified risks associated with personal and specific behavioural and/or health 
related issues. They helped to promote people's independence whilst minimising the risks. Staff treated 
people with kindness and respect and had regular contact with people's families, where possible and 
appropriate, to make sure they were fully informed about the care and support their relative received.

The service had taken the necessary action to ensure they were working in a way which recognised and 
maintained people's rights. They understood the relevance of the Mental Capacity Act 2005, Deprivation of 
Liberty Safeguards (DoLS) and consent issues which related to the people in their care. 

Staff were supported to receive the training and development they needed to care for and support people's 
individual needs. People received very good quality care. The provider had taken steps to periodically assess
and monitor the quality of service that people received. This was undertaken by designated staff under the 
supervision of the home manager and the deputy manager. Quality was monitored through provider and 
internal audits, care reviews and requesting feedback from people and their representatives.
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The five questions we ask about services and what we found

We always ask the following five questions of services.

Is the service safe? Good  

The service was safe. 

Community professionals told us that people were safe living 
there. 

Staff knew how to protect people from abuse.

The provider had emergency plans in place which staff 
understood and could put into practice.

Staff had relevant skills and experience and were sufficient in 
numbers to keep people safe. 

Medicines were managed safely.

Is the service effective? Good  

The service was effective. 

People's individual needs and preferences were met by staff who
had received the training they needed to support people. 

Staff met regularly with their line manager for support to identify 
their learning and development needs and to discuss any 
concerns or ideas.

People had their freedom and rights respected. Staff acted within
the law and knew how to protect people should they be unable 
to make a decision independently.

People were supported to eat a healthy diet and were supported 
to see health professionals to make sure they kept as healthy as 
possible.

Is the service caring? Good  

The service was caring. 

Staff treated people with respect and dignity at all times and 
promoted their independence as far as possible.
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The staff team worked hard to make sure they understood 
people and people understood them. 

People responded to staff in a positive manner. Staff knew 
people's preferences very well.

Staff knew the needs of people well and used this understanding 
to enhance their quality of life and sense of wellbeing.

Is the service responsive? Good  

The service was responsive. 

Staff responded quickly and appropriately to people's individual 
needs.

People's assessed needs were recorded in their care plans which 
provided information for staff to support people in the way they 
wished. 

Activities within the home and community were provided for 
each individual and tailored to their particular needs and 
preferences. 

There was a system to manage complaints and people were 
given regular opportunities to raise concerns.

Is the service well-led? Good  

The service was well-led 

Staff said the manager was very open and approachable. 

People could have confidence that they would be listened to and
that action would be taken if they had a concern about the 
services provided. 

The manager had carried out formal audits to identify where 
improvements may be needed and had acted on these.
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1 Uppingham Gardens
Detailed findings

Background to this inspection
We carried out this inspection under Section 60 of the Health and Social Care Act 2008 as part of our 
regulatory functions. This inspection was planned to check whether the provider is meeting the legal 
requirements and regulations associated with the Health and Social Care Act 2008, to look at the overall 
quality of the service, and to provide a rating for the service under the Care Act 2014. 

This inspection took place on the 27 July 2017 by one inspector and was unannounced. 

Before the inspection we looked at all the information we had collected about the service. The service had 
sent us notifications about injuries and safeguarding investigations.  A notification is information about 
important events which the service is required to tell us about by law. We looked at the provider information
return (PIR). This is a form that asks the provider to give some key information about the service, what the 
service does well and improvements they plan to make.

During our inspection we observed care and support in the communal areas. We spoke with the six people 
who lived in the home. People living in the service were unable to provide us with very much verbal 
feedback about their experience of the care provided. However, we observed positive interactions between 
people and staff and two people did indicate they were happy in a way we could understand. We spoke with
the registered manager of the home, the deputy manager, a senior support worker and three staff in private. 
In addition, we spoke with a visiting relative, a visiting psychiatrist and an advocate in private. We contacted 
a range of health and social care professionals and received information from a local authority 
commissioner.  

We looked at three people's care plans and records that were used by staff to monitor their care. We also 
looked at duty rosters, menus and records used to measure the quality of the services that included health 
and safety audits. We were sent additional information following the inspection visit which was either not 
immediately available or was easier to review in electronic form.
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 Is the service safe?

Our findings  
People were protected from the risks of abuse. Staff had received safeguarding training and knew how to 
recognise the signs of abuse and what actions to take if they felt people were at risk. Details of who to 
contact with safeguarding concerns were readily available in the office. Staff were aware of the 
organisations whistle blowing procedure and were confident to use it if the need arose. Staff were confident 
they would be taken seriously if they raised concerns with the management. 

The provider had recruitment practices which helped to ensure people were supported by staff who were of 
appropriate character. Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) checks were completed to ensure that 
prospective employees did not have a criminal conviction that prevented them from working with 
vulnerable adults. References from previous employers were obtained to check on behaviour and past 
performance in other employment. All reference requests and responses were dealt with by the head office 
HR department, however, copies of references were held within the service. All staff had their references 
checked and reviewed by the relevant registered manager and were interviewed at the service where staff 
were to be appointed.

The staff rota was seen and demonstrated that there were enough staff throughout the day and night to 
meet people's assessed needs. This included three care staff throughout the day time hours with additional 
staff deployed to cover outings and other activities. There were currently three full time equivalent support 
worker vacancies. These vacancies were being advertised and prospective candidates were due for 
interview. The service did not expect staff to work long day shifts however, some chose to do so 
occasionally.  This resulted in the use of agency staff being kept to a minimum. No agency staff were being 
used regularly at the time of the inspection. The care staff hours were covered by employed staff and the 
providers own bank staff facility. Staff told us that there were sufficient staff on duty to meet people's needs 
and to keep them safe. The service had experienced a low turnover of staff over the previous two years. 

Risk assessments were carried out and reviewed regularly for each person. These were incorporated into the
support plans and were not separate standalone documents. The risk assessments aimed to keep people 
safe whilst supporting them to maintain their independence as far as possible. They were highly 
personalised and supported people's care plans to ensure support was provided in a safe manner. The 
guidance for staff provided detailed information on how to manage and reduce the risks associated with 
individual's needs, activities and everyday situations. Additionally, appropriate risks were assessed to ensure
that people participated in activities of their choice as far as possible. Risk assessments relating to the 
service and the premises including those related to health and safety and use of equipment were in place. 
There was a fire risk assessment which according to the latest organisational audit report was due for 
review. We saw from accident records that these were low in number.

Regular checks were carried out to test the safety of such things as water temperature, gas appliances and 
electrical appliances. Thermostatic control valves had been fitted to hot water outlets to reduce the risk of 
scalding, and radiator covers had been fitted. Window restrictors were in place to reduce the risk of falls. The

Good
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fire detection system and the fire extinguishers had been tested in accordance with manufacturer's 
guidance and as recommended in health and safety policies. Fire drills had been conducted six times since 
January 2017. We saw that a contingency plan was in place in case of unforeseen emergencies. This 
document provided staff with contact details for services which might be required together with guidance 
and the procedures to follow if events such as adverse weather occurred. We noted that each person had an 
up to date personal emergency evacuation plan in place.

There was a maintenance contract in place, which the provider oversaw from the head office. They were 
able to address maintenance issues including those that required urgent attention. The manager told us 
that their experience had been that maintenance concerns were addressed in a timely manner. The service 
had appointed a general handy person to replace the previous individual who had retired. They were 
responsible for everyday repairs and maintenance issues.
We saw and were told that everyone's personal money was kept in individual containers. The money was 
kept in a locked safe to which only designated staff had access. A check on the money was undertaken at 
the beginning of each shift. An audit was conducted on a weekly basis by senior personnel and this was 
checked again by the operations manager at monthly intervals. All receipts for purchases on behalf of 
people were double signed. 

People were given their medicines safely by staff who had received face to face training which was 
supplemented by twelve monthly e-learning and in-house assessments. There had been three medicines 
errors since the beginning of the year that had not resulted in harm to people. One of these had been where 
a person had dropped their tablet on the floor. Appropriate action in each case had been taken by the 
registered manager. The service used a monitored dosage system (MDS) to support people with their 
medicines safely. MDS meant that the pharmacy prepared each dose of medicine and sealed it into packs. 
The medication administration records (MARs) and stock was checked on a regular basis by one of the 
senior support workers who was designated as responsible for medicines and health and safety matters. 
Additional checks included people's medicine records and staff signing sheets. We saw a pharmacy audit 
report from the supplying chemist dated 31 October 2016. It raised some good practice issues which had 
since been addressed including dating when the photos of people had been taken. The report mentioned 
that the 'as required' medicine protocols had sufficient detailed information. 
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 Is the service effective?

Our findings  

People received effective care and support from staff who were well trained and supported by the registered
manager and provider. Staff knew people well and understood their needs and preferences. They obtained 
people's consent before they supported them and discussed activities with them in a way people could 
understand. One visiting professional told us, "They understand the needs of my patients well and raise and 
address issues appropriately."

The manager and staff knew of the Care Certificate introduced in April 2015, which is a set of 15 standards 
that new health and social care workers need to complete during their induction period. The Care Certificate
was used by the service for all support staff. All new staff received an induction when they began work at the 
service. This included time shadowing more experienced staff until individuals felt confident working 
without direct supervision. We were told that bank staff also received an induction into the home which 
included an overview of each person living there. They too spent time working alongside experienced 
members of staff to gain the knowledge needed to support people effectively. In practice, the bank staff 
working at the service had been doing so for some considerable time, and as such were looked upon and 
treated in the same way as the employed staff. Following induction, staff continued to receive further 
training in areas specific to the people they worked with such as epilepsy, autism and understanding 
behaviour that challenged the service. Training was refreshed for staff regularly and further training was 
available to help them progress and develop. We saw the staff training record which provided an overview of
all training undertaken and when training was either booked or was overdue. 

Individual meetings were held between staff and their line manager on a regular basis. The provider 
requirement was at least four meetings with individuals each year. These meetings were used to discuss 
progress in the work of staff members; training and development opportunities and other matters relating 
to the provision of care for people using the service. We were told by staff that these meetings provided 
guidance from their line manager in regard to work practices and opportunities were given to discuss any 
difficulties or concerns staff had. Annual appraisals were carried out to review and reflect on the previous 
year and discuss the future development of staff. These had been scheduled and all permanent staff had 
received an appraisal. Staff told us that the manager was very approachable and that they could always 
speak with her or the deputy manager to seek advice and guidance.

Staff meetings were held regularly and included a range of topics relevant to the running of the home. Staff 
told us they found these very useful. At the meetings staff were provided with an opportunity to discuss 
people's changing needs and suggest ideas for more effective interventions and support. The staff team was
described as working well together. We saw that a communication book was well used to ensure that 
important messages were passed to all staff members effectively. 

The Mental Capacity Act 2005 (MCA) provides a legal framework for making particular decisions on behalf of 
people who may lack the mental capacity to do so for themselves. The Act requires that as far as possible 
people make their own decisions and are helped to do so, when needed. When they lack mental capacity to 

Good
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take particular decisions, any made on their behalf must be in their best interests and the least restrictive 
option. People can only be deprived of their liberty to receive care and treatment when this is in their best 
interests and legally authorised under the MCA. The application procedures for this in care homes and 
hospitals are called Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (DoLS). Staff had received training in the MCA and 
understood the need to assess people's capacity to make decisions. Discussions with the registered 
manager and records showed that appropriate referral's for DoLS applications had been made in respect of 
individual's capacity to make particular decisions. At the time of the inspection five people had a DoLS 
authorisation in place and one was awaiting assessment from the relevant local authority.

People's complex health needs were identified and effectively assessed.  Care plans included the history of 
people's health and their current health needs. People received regular health and well-being check-ups 
and any necessary actions were taken to ensure people were kept as healthy as possible. Detailed records of
health and well-being appointments, health referrals and the outcomes were kept. Appropriate contacts 
with health professionals were made and maintained in the interests of individuals. These included GP's, 
district nursing, nutritionists, hospital specialists, opticians and occupation therapists. Health action plans 
and hospital passports were available in those care plans seen. We noted that these had been reviewed as 
recently as May 2017. Each person's health passport contained all their relevant health information which 
could be accessed quickly by staff in the event of a health crisis such as an unplanned hospital admission.

People were supported to make healthy living choices regarding food and drink. Their meals were freshly 
prepared and well-presented. Each person's preferences were recorded in their care plan. Where very 
specific eating and drinking needs were identified for an individual there was considerable information and 
detail to guide staff on how to manage those needs. Daily food and fluid intake was recorded where 
required. Activities sometimes included eating out where individuals continued to make their own choices. 
Staff had received safe food handling and nutritional awareness training to support people to maintain a 
balanced diet. One member of staff told us, "I think it is a particular strength of the service that we provide 
good quality food which really takes account of people's preferences and dietary needs". Special diets were 
catered for and Speech and Language Therapy advice was sought and implemented where appropriate. 
There had been a food safety inspection undertaken by the Environmental Health Department in October 
2013 where the highest rating of five stars had been awarded. 

The home was continually maintained and refurbished and faulty equipment was replaced without undue 
delay. The standard of the fixtures and fittings was good. Staff had undertaken work on the garden area 
which had resulted in a very pleasant area for people to relax. A raised bed area had been installed for the 
use of wheelchair users and a herb garden had been provided for one particular person who had indicated 
an interest. This had been imaginatively positioned so that the person could have easy access to the plants. 
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 Is the service caring?

Our findings  
People were not able to provide a comprehensive view about the staff team and their experience of living in 
the home. However, we saw from the interactions between staff and people that they demonstrated 
contentment and happiness. A visiting advocate/befriender told us, "When I visit the home, I have seen how 
well the staff interact with each individual, and have noted the respect and dignity shown by staff to 
residents." They went on to say that they thought there was a happy mix of professionalism, human contact,
banter and fun in the home. They also commented on the standard of clothing and personal grooming 
people received support with, which they thought was high.

Each person had an identified member of staff who acted as their keyworker. A keyworker is a member of 
staff who works closely with a person, their families and other professionals involved in their care and 
support in order to get to know them and their needs well. Throughout the visit staff were communicating 
and interacting with people in a respectful and positive way and it was evident that staff knew people's 
preferred way of communicating to a good standard.  These included gestures or facial expressions that 
could only be interpreted and understood by people who knew the individuals well and were sensitive to 
their moods. Information was provided in different formats such as pictures to help people understand such
things as activities and scheduled meals.  

Staff were clearly very committed to their role and were proud of the standard of care that was provided. 
Staff told us that they provided highly person centred care which ensured that the support was very good. It 
was apparent through discussion with the registered manager, deputy and care staff that people's individual
needs and preferences were well understood. This ensured that any changes in a person's health and/or 
care needs were quickly acted upon in a calm and professional manner.

Care plans provided detailed descriptions of the people supported. There had been input from families, 
historical information, and contributions of the staff team who knew them well together with the 
involvement of people themselves. The involvement of people and the way that had happened was clearly 
documented in support plans seen. Care plans were written by the registered manager with contributions 
and updating undertaken by key workers. We noted that all staff signing sheets seen were not fully 
complete. 

Policies and procedures were in place to promote people's privacy and dignity and to make sure people 
were at the centre of care. Staff made reference to promoting people's privacy and clearly demonstrated an 
in-depth knowledge of the people using the service. They knew what people's preferences were and how 
they liked to spend their time. Staff described the communication in the home as good. They told us they 
were kept fully informed and up to date with any changes in people's support requirements. This was 
achieved through daily handover meetings, reading the communication book and general updates through 
daily discussion. 

People were supported to maintain their independence wherever possible. Staff encouraged and supported
people to make choices and take part in everyday activities such as shopping and cooking. Individual care 

Good
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and support plans provided staff with guidance on how to promote people's independence. There were 
regular monthly residents meetings which were recorded in an easy read format. In addition, there was a 
weekly menu planning meeting and we saw that the menu was marked with the person who had chosen 
that particular meal. All documentation about people who lived in the home was kept secure to ensure their 
confidentiality.
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 Is the service responsive?

Our findings  
Staff were aware of peoples' needs at all times. They were able to quickly identify if people needed help or 
attention and responded immediately. The service worked in a person centred way. It was apparent through
observation and discussion with staff that people's individual preferences in relation to how they spent their
time, what they enjoyed and gave them pleasure, was well understood. A visiting relative told us that they 
thought the registered manager and the staff knew their family member's needs very well and from what 
they could tell they were happy in the home. A visiting professional indicated that the registered manager 
managed client's needs very well and with professionalism. They noted that some staff were very keen and 
enthusiastic about their work and they felt there was a holistic approach to people's care. They further 
commented that the service representatives worked well with the multi-disciplinary team. One local 
authority commissioner advised us that the service was low risk in their view and no concerns had been 
raised as a result of their last visit in September 2016 or since. 

Care plans were detailed and daily records were accurate and up-to-date. A new document called an 
individual care and support needs assessment had been introduced by the provider. The registered 
manager had undertaken to complete this document for each person living in the service. The exercise had 
ensured that each person had received a thorough and comprehensive review of their needs and associated
support plans. Staff told us that they felt there was enough detailed information within people's care plans 
to support people in the way they wanted to be supported. Because not all people were able to express their
own views fully, families and professionals, where appropriate, had been involved in helping to develop the 
support plans. 

Care and support plans centred on people's individual needs. They detailed what was important to the 
person, such as contact with family and friends and attending community events. Daily records were 
designed to describe how people had responded to activities and the choices that were given. Staff looked 
at people's reactions and responded accordingly. Staff were very knowledgeable about the care they were 
offering and why. They were able to offer people individualised care that met their current needs. The skills 
and training staff needed to offer the required support was noted and provided, as necessary. Care plans 
were reviewed annually or more frequently if a change in a person's support was required. 

People were supported to engage in activities outside the service to help ensure they were part of the 
community. A range of activities was available to people using the service and each person had an 
individualised activity programme. However, this was not documented other than those fixed items such as 
weekly music sessions, aromatherapy, the visiting hairdresser and various lunch clubs which were attended 
by individuals. This was because some people would only participate in activities when they felt able to and 
this could fluctuate on a daily basis and even over the course of a day. In order to be responsive to these very
individual needs staff would continually assess whether a person was in the right frame of mind to agree 
and enjoy a particular outing which would happen spontaneously when appropriate. Staff told us that the 
provision of a dedicated mini bus had made the possibility of short notice outings much more attainable 
although specified drivers needed to be available to facilitate. Local buses and taxis could be used at other 
times. Each person had a bus pass.  Individuals were able to pursue a wide range of leisure interests 

Good
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including walks, eating out and visits to places of interest to the individual. Recent trips had included Bristol 
Zoo and Winchester. People were supported to have contact with their families where possible and 
appropriate.

The provider had a complaints policy and a complaints log to record any complaints made. At the time of 
the inspection there had been no complaints since the last inspection.  The manager told us that any 
comments or concerns raised by people themselves or their relatives were addressed without delay. We 
noted two compliments about staff which had been received since the beginning of the year. Staff described
body language, expressions and behaviours which people would use to let staff know when they were 
unhappy. Information about how to complain was provided for individuals in a way that they may be able to
understand such as in pictorial and symbol formats. The complaints procedure was displayed so that 
visitors could access information which would help them make a complaint. 
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 Is the service well-led?

Our findings  
There was a registered manager at 1 Uppingham Gardens. They consistently notified the Care Quality 
Commission of any significant events that affected people or the service. The registered manager was 
present throughout most of the day of the inspection visit. The registered manager was supported by a 
deputy manager who assisted with the inspection. One visiting professional told us, "The service is well-
managed in the time I have known it, and the current manager knows the people well. I have been informed,
when necessary, about situations or patients, and there is good communication between me and the 
home."

Staff described the registered manager as very approachable and very supportive. One person said they had 
slotted into the home very well and they personally had learnt a lot from them. There was an open and 
supportive culture in the service. Staff said the registered manager had an open door policy and offered 
support and advice when needed. The staff team were caring and dedicated to meeting the needs of the 
people using the service. They told us that they felt supported by the management team and worked well as 
a team. They told us the management team kept them informed of any changes to the service provided and 
the needs of the people they were supporting. All staff we spoke with told us that they felt happy working in 
the service, and were motivated by the support and guidance they received to maintain high standards of 
care.  It was apparent that staff were aware of the responsibilities which related to their role and were able 
to request assistance if they were unsure of something or required additional support. Staff told us they 
were listened to by the registered manager and felt they could approach her and the assistant manager with
issues and concerns. Some staff told us that there had been a range of improvements implemented in the 
home since the registered manager's appointment earlier in the year.

The registered manager told us she was well supported by her line manager. In addition, there was a 
programme of regular managers meetings where best practice could be shared and common themes were 
discussed. The registered manager had charged senior staff with specific responsibilities such as health and 
safety and medicines. A dignity champion had also been appointed. 

The views of people, staff and other interested parties were listened to and actions were taken in response, if
required. The service had various ways of listening to people, staff and other interested parties. People had 
regular reviews during which staff discussed what was working and what was not working for them. People, 
their families, staff and other interested parties were sent questionnaires on an annual basis. These were 
used to make improvements to the service and/or address any issues raised. We saw the quality 
development review document which provided an overview of the number of returned questionnaires for 
the last exercise. It also provided a collation of feedback which was grouped under the headings of 'What's 
Working' and 'What's not Working'. Areas for action included a request for a key worker change, continuing 
to improve communication within the team and sustaining the momentum of improved opportunities for 
activities. Additionally, staff views and ideas were collected by means of regular team meetings and 1:1 
supervisions. A staff excellence award was issued by the provider organisation which included nominations 
for individuals or teams whether within care services or the head office. This was organised to recognise 
particularly good pieces of work or staff who had gone above and beyond the call of duty. Nominations for 

Good
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the next award were due imminently.

The registered manager told us links to the community were maintained by ensuring people engaged in 
activities outside the service. People used a minibus to access facilities in the community and for day trips. 
They used local community venues, coffee shops and attended social activities and places of interest which 
they chose wherever possible. The service promoted and supported people's contact with their families. The
service worked closely with health and social care professionals to achieve the best care for the people they 
supported. 

Overall the service had robust monitoring processes to promote the safety and well-being of the people who
used the service. Health and safety audits were completed by the designated senior where actions and 
outcomes were recorded. This was overseen by the registered manager. A programme of internal audits was
completed by the registered manager which included a comprehensive quarterly return which was mapped 
against the Health and Social Care Act regulations and the five key questions. This was checked and 
monitored by their line manager who focussed upon a quarterly action plan which was comprehensively 
reviewed and updated. We saw the report for the last internal quality and compliance audit visit dated 16 
May 2017 and the associated action plan which was undertaken by a member of the organisations quality 
team. This was very detailed and whilst focussing on different aspects each year still covered a considerable 
number of areas. We noted that since the registered manager had taken over the service in January 2017 the
pass result had increased by nearly 60 points to an overall compliance rate of in excess of 80%. 

Monitoring of significant events such as accidents and incidents was undertaken by the registered manager. 
People's records were of good quality, fully completed and up-to-date. Records relating to other aspects of 
the running of the home such as audit records and health and safety maintenance records were accurate 
and up-to-date.


